Dear …[],  
It feels immensely good to be here today, celebrating the International Day of Persons with Disabilities. The United Nations has taken giant strides in the shaping of global policies and instruments on disability issues. Who could have imagined, thirty years ago, that we would come this far? I believe that we have a host of successes and reasons to commemorate the thirtieth anniversary of the UN International Year of Disabled Persons. 

The crowning or principal achievement of the efforts is the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disability. It’s a state-of-the-art instrument: rich in substance, combining a human rights with a development approach; benefitting from unrivalled legitimacy among its ultimate beneficiaries; and ratified at an unprecedented pace. Two days ago, Indonesia deposited its instrument of ratification to become the 107th state party. We welcome this!   

Sweden – its Government, Disabled Persons Organizations and other stakeholders – has had the privilege to participate in this global movement. The first UN special rapporteur on the rights of persons with disability was former Swedish minister Bengt Lindström. Three months ago Sweden chaired the fourth conference of states parties to the Convention, and looks forward to chair the fifth. 

At the last conference, we explored different facets of disability and development. Many ideas were floated and conclusions arrived at in the deliberations. I believe that they had a common denominator: the opportunities and urgency of unlocking the potential of persons with disabilities. This is of paramount importance to societies and economies in the twenty-first century, if they are to be smart and fair. 

The international community is becoming more aware of this and acting upon it, as shown by the landmark World Disability Report of the World Bank and WHO. Nevertheless, much remains to be done. Celebrating certainly does not imply complacency. 

Sweden believes that there are three main areas where we must continue to seek progress: 

1. Universal ratification and effective implementation of the Convention and its Optional Protocol

2. Integration of a disability perspective in all development work 

3. Effective participation of disabled persons organizations in all steps of the policy cycle

The General Assembly has this fall responded well in these areas. The resolution in support of the Convention awarded the Committee a much needed extension of its meeting time. It also decided on a timely High-Level Meeting on Disability and Development, which will seek to influence the post 2015 framework.    

How do we get there? There are so many angles and topics to be addressed in our quest for inclusive and enabling development. And so I look forward to learn more, in the interactive panel discussions, about data needs and mainstreaming opportunities. And I could think of no better way to mark this day – to celebrate the human rights and potential of all persons. 

Thank you. 

